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President’s Message

2020 NPS Alaska Archaeology Month Poster: Antler!

SpOtllght on the 47th This is number two in a series focused on vital raw materials.
AkKAA Annual Meeting Last year we focused on clever ways people used wood in the
past. This year the poster highlights antler, a valued material in
| all corners of Alaska and for as long as people have been here
because of its great resiliency and plasticity. The range of uses
included snow goggles, combs, net shuttles, arrowheads,
UAF Anthrop OZOgy snowshoe needles, fish hooks, fish spears, war clubs, armor,
harpoon heads, and even food, on occasion. See page 19.
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Recent publication? Updates from summer
Like the AKAA Facebook
field research? Email dskinnner2@alaska.edu page to stay current on

news and events in Alaskan
anthropology

to be featured in August 2020 newsletter.
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Dear Members,

I hope this message finds you well. Alaska and the world have experienced a dramatic change since

our annual meeting a couple months ago in Fairbanks. I am grateful that we were able to gather
together to share research endeavors and celebrate one another’s accomplishments. Thank you to the

organizers, sponsors, keynote speakers, and presenters who made the 47th Annual Meeting a wonderful success! View photos
and share your own memories from the meeting on Google Photos (https://photos.app.goo.gl/GrUHbV Gzaq7tVw8r5).

This special newsletter features stories from the Alaska Anthropological Association team on unique opportunities and
challenges we are encountering during the COVID-19 pandemic. Like many of you, the prospect of working from home and
homeschooling your children at the same time was not in this year’s plan. For others, the isolation from coworkers and
friends is testing our capacity to self-entertain. Despite these challenges, social distancing has opened up space to try out new
hobbies, take a trek outside, and spend additional time with family.

There has never been a more relevant time for the field of anthropology. Far-reaching changes to our societies and economies
during the pandemic will be a rich field of study for years to come and one to which anthropology can contribute unique
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The purpose of the Alaska Anthropological
Association is to serve as a vehicle for
maintaining communication among people
interested in all branches of anthropology; to
promote public awareness and support for
anthropological activities and goals; to foster
knowledge, understanding, and appreciation of
Alaska Native and circumpolar cultural heritage;
to work in collaboration with Indigenous
communities on all aspects of research and
education; and to facilitate the dissemination
of anthropological works in both technical and

understanding. Right now there are a series of excellent short films being
produced on COVID-19 titled “Ask a UAA Expert.” Several of these films feature
members of our organization. Visit www.youtube.com and type in “Ask a UAA
Expert” to view and share.

The Alaska Anthropological Association holds a strong financial position. We
continue to operate under our 2020 Annual Budget, which includes a diversity

of funding sources to offer programs and services related to our mission. The
Association also has an operating reserve to respond to any unexpected
downturn. Your continued support through the purchase or renewal of an annual
membership, donation to student scholarships, and participation in the annual
meeting is invaluable to maintaining the financial health of our organization.

The Alaska Journal of Anthropology Volume 18(1) is now at the printer and will
be reaching you shortly. Special thanks to copyeditor Rachel Fudge and layout
designer Sue Mitchell for their dedication to the volume under unusual
circumstances which has seen it through to completion.

Our organization comprises a strong and resilient group of professionals,
students, and local knowledge experts. We would love to hear from you during
this historic time. Please send your stories, insights, or resources to External
Affairs Board Member Britteny Howell (alaskaanthroexternalaffairs@gmail.com)
for sharing online and in future newsletters.

Stay well friends,

Amy Phillips-Chan
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Living in Interesting Times: Morgan Blanchard

After the successful 2020 AkAA meetings in Fairbanks, the individual board members were asked to
contribute something about the conference to the Newsletter. I had planned to discuss some interesting
sessions I attended and things I had learned at the meetings, but before I got down to the writing, our world
seemingly changed as a result of Covid-19. In retrospect, we were lucky to have the meeting when we did.
A number of other conferences scheduled just after ours were canceled. Now, many of us are working from
home, we are social distancing, universities are closed, studies, research, and field seasons are delayed or in
doubt. It seems like a new world for those of use who have lived most of our lives where life threatening
epidemics are an aberration. Covid-19 has taken us back to a place where science cannot fully protect us, and
Alaskans are again learning to live with a pandemic.

Even a cursory examination shows that

disease has played a major role in shaping

Alaska’s history. I am hard pressed to think

of place in Alaska where I have worked

where post-contact epidemics have not

decimate the Native Alaskan population.

Many early Alaskan boarding schools were

opened to care for and educate children

orphaned by epidemics, compounding s

the loss of life with a loss of culture. Many . e RS S

communities in Alaska have graveyar ds Historical Rhotograph sh9w§ doctor Linus Hiram.French with Alaskan grphans
.. ] of the Spanish flu epidemic in 1919. Photo found in 100 Years Ago, Spanish Flu

for the victims of the 1918 influenza (some [ eIV RSN Villages. Photo added by the newsletter editor.
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samples of the virus). Alaska is known ety

worldwide for the Iditarod, which commemorates actions taken to halt the diphtheria epidemic in Nome in

1925. These are just a few of the ways that Alaskans live with the legacy of disease and epidemic every day.

So, what should we learn from Alaska’s past experience with epidemics? First, it will pass. Second, proactive
action, both as a community and as an individual can impact the pace of an epidemic and save lives. I hope
you are all taking good care of yourselves, your families, and your friends. Ilook forward to the time when
this is nothing more than another chapter in Alaska’s history and we can all get together at another AKAA
conference. Be sure to do your part to ensure that we are all able to attend.

Morgan Blanchard, Vice President
Anchorage
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As fifty-seven intrepid racers of the 2020 Iditarod Trail Sled Dog Race set out on the trail from Willow, AK, officials
and community members in Nome met to discuss the Covid-19 pandemic and the weeklong festival of events that
accompany the mushers’ arrival at the finish line. Iditarod week is Nome’s largest annual event that brings much
anticipated revenue to local businesses and city coffers. A Covid-19 case had not yet been confirmed in Alaska but
there was strong concern that the thousand people flying in to Nome from across the country and world would carry
the virus with them.

On March 14, 2020, the weekend before the start of Iditarod festivities, the majority of City of Nome facilities,
including the Carrie M. McLain Memorial Museum, closed to the public. Then the domino effect. Iditarod events were
cancelled. Organizations closed and sent staff home to work remotely.

Restaurants had to rely on carry out orders. The coffee shop closed.

Our museum wrapped up installation of a new special exhibition

that has now sat in a dark gallery for six weeks.

Nome has always carried its own unique sense of isolation. We're
actually pretty proud of it. However, we're used to distancing

ourselves from the outside world not from eachother. No more
chatting in the narrow grocery store aisles or hugs with Elders at £
the post office. For our family, the absence of story time and play
dates has been keenly felt by the two-year-old. Trying to explain to ===
a toddler why his favorite airplanes have disappeared from the skies

has posed a challenge. He can now say “coronavirus” like a pro, a

word that should not be in any of our children’s daily lexicon.

Installation view of Karen Olanna: Inspirations from the Seward
Peninsula that was scheduled to open at the Carrie M. McLain
Memorial Museum on March 16, 2020. Due to the Covid-19
pandemic, the opening has been slated for early summer 2020.

Our museum has been fortunate to carry on with projects and
activities. I find the days flying by with research and writing for
publications that are receiving renewed attention and strategizing
on shifting budget numbers. As Covid-19 Public Relations personnel for the City of Nome, my days are also filled with
Emergency Operations Center meetings and drafting public service announcements.

I am particularly grateful for the Zoom meetings, tele-conferences, and board work with colleagues that are helping to
keep me grounded and connected. A couple weeks ago, a small group of Alaska museum directors meet via Zoom to
discuss current challenges within our organizations. With the assistance of Museums Alaska, the conversation is
expanding to include directors from across the state. A growing number of Alaska museums are offering collections and
programs to the public via online formats, such as University of Alaska Museum of the North’s Virtual Museum (https://
www.uaf.edu/museum/virtualmuseum/) and strengthening each other through distance networking events

(i.e. #museumfromhome). It is an uncertain and anxious time but seeing the new partnerships and innovative
projects that are emerging in the face of, or perhaps in spite of, our enforced separation is inspiring. Collaborative
endeavors initiated during this time will continue to make a positive impact in the coming years.

Amy Phillips-Chan, President, Nome

<]
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Museum of the North
Fairbanks, Alaska
UAF Campus Map and Visitor Guide
https://uaf.edu/campusmap/for-visitors/

buildings/museum.php
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Few events loom with the magnitude of a global
pandemic. Universally, life has been disrupted. It is
challenging to write of the specific obstacles, barriers,
and hardships archaeologists are facing in this new
world while national and statewide contingencies are
being evaluated and when so many members of our
communities are risking their personal health and
safety to perform jobs deemed “essential’, though
rarely do their compensations reflect the long-under
valued necessity of the services they provide.

Jobs for others have transitioned to working from
home status, and across the country universities have
abruptly jumped into distance learning formats that
have required the ingenuity, resourcefulness, and
compassion of students and faculty alike to sustain.
Summer fieldwork and research programs will
certainly be substantially impacted, likely canceled all
together in many circumstances. Graduate students
traditionally rely on work during summer field
seasons to support their education and research in
the following year, and many undergraduates will
miss the chance to have formative field archaeology
experiences. I am griped by heartache thinking that
new students will be missing out on rambunctious
field school days and the beauty of short,
hard-earned, golden Alaskan summers.

But, as ever, I have been amazed by the resilience of
anthropology students in Alaska. I have witnessed
students organizing community give back programs,
producing and donating personal protective gear, and
rallying to provide support to at risk native elders

in Alaska. Graduate students with packed research
agendas are being leaned on by largely unsupportive
university systems to cover ever increasing teaching
loads with ever dwindling support; and these young
professionals have rushed to embraced the most
effective ways to reach and engage their classes in
online formats.

I want to extend a heartfelt thank you to each of you
for all the effort each of you is making under extraor-
dinary circumstances. I have never been prouder of
this generational cohort of students that have already
endured several ‘once-in-a-generation’ systemic and
structural collapses. Earnestly, great job.

Joshua J. Lynch, Student Board Member/Secretary
Fairbanks
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The changes in my professional life, as a result of the
current pandemic, have been thankfully minimal.
Prior to moving to Palmer a few years ago, I already
worked from home. After relocating, I have an office
in which I work. I am employed in a statewide
capacity for Cooperative Extension and 4-H and
remote meetings have always been a regular part of
my day. In the present situation, however, I have more
video conference meetings for work than I thought
possible. Switching to video educational outreach, as
opposed to the face-to-face classes and workshops has

been a learning experience. This has fostered some
pretty awesome creativity, partnerships, and thinking
outside of the box. I am thankful every day that I can
remain employed and also very appreciative of those
who are essential workers and helping to keep the rest
of society functional.

Personally, the challenges have been a bit greater. It
has been difficult not being able to see my son
(Anchorage-based) for family dinners or meeting
for lunch regularly any more. I also have two high
school-aged daughters at home all of the time now.
The conversations that we've had to have

regarding the unfairness of the situation have been
long and complex. How do you empathize with a
senior in HS who had to cancel a trip to visit a college

and then have to make the college choice based on
virtual tours? No senior prom, no “last walk through
the halls”, no in-person graduation ceremony or
family from out of town supporting, encouraging,
and celebrating. As for my freshman, wearing all of
her emotions on her sleeve: no end to the cheer
season or state competition, no closure to her first year
in HS, no trip to visit grandparents, no sleepovers.
Having to have the conversations about how unique
this is for this generation to have to go through; how
they will be in a special cohort of teenagers across the
world who had similar experiences.

How do we all survive this? We adapt. Video happy
hours with work and college friends. Chatting on my
sidewalk 6 feet apart with friends and neighbors. My
girls take walks with friends, each holding an end of
a 6 foot dog leash. Board games, cooking lessons, and
movie nights are now more regular

occurrences in my house. It will be interesting to
see what the new-normal will bring to us and our
communities. Until then, wave from afar, wash your
hands, and don’t touch your face.

Ann Biddle, Treasurer
Palmer

The Corona virus “hunker down” has affected many of us in our
work and daily life: John Hemmeter

Professionally, I am fortunate to be employed at Northern Land Use which has kept us on through the lockdown
to help prepare for the upcoming field season. Educationally, my programs future at UAA is up in the air and
access to the sites I will be using in my thesis is up in the air. I hope to finish up, but the timeline will most likely

be extended, so that is up in the air as well.

I would say that right now, everything is just up in the air. Stay safe everyone.

John Hemmeter, Student Intern, Anchorage
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I initially planned for the April AkAA Newsletter to spotlight upcoming field seasons, chances for students and
volunteers to work, perhaps for the very first time, in the field, and to reflect on February’s Annual Conference success.
The events of the last month have changed the focus of this newsletter to reflect personal and professional challenges of
members of the Alaska Anthropology Association during the COVID-19 crisis. Along with other association officials, I
have been stuck working from home, watching the days go by without changing out of my pajamas.

This winter proved a difficult one; after graduating the UAF Master’s degree program I decided to take a year away from

university and for the first time in 21 years I didn’t have the comforting schedule of a school week, then mid-winter I
crashed and totaled my truck slipping off an icy road into a ditch at -35
degrees Fahrenheit, and subsequently, in a horribly unfortunate accident,
my beloved dog was caught in a trapper’s wolf snare and passed away. I was
unbelievably ready for the joy of spring break-up, the migration of birds, and
annual floods rebirthing the land. After the long and grueling winter, the
first signs of spring were ushered in by a world-wide pandemic—an almost
sickeningly appropriate end to the season.

I count my blessings for the ability to work from home as an archaeologist for
the Center for the Environmental Management of Military Lands, many of
my peers have been awaiting unemployment and the stimulus checks to pay
for rent and groceries. I have attempted to fill my days with some semblance
The Owng Tanan RIver near Lairoanics, A laskn, of order, walking early enough to make a cup of tea and sitting at my corner
Photo taken by author. desk, back to the television so my partner’s daily news viewing doesn’t
distract me. Although, inevitability I hear current events of the world, and it
is a roller coaster of lows and highs. My partner is a pipefitter’s apprentice who just returned from his essential job on
the Northern Slope and we watch the economic oil collapse and worry about his future. We have attempted to escape by
being outside, starting a fire, roasting hot dogs and finding joy in the warming North. I hope, along with many here, to
productively use this time writing over-due articles and to begin an ethnographic book for my Gwich'in collaborative
partner.

I zoomed with my family for Easter, they all live within a 2-hour radius of each other in southern Idaho, and I felt such
a longing to be with them. This is a new time for my family, living so close it is a rare holiday that there isn’t some sort
of get-together celebration. My grandmother is diabetic and has Parkinson’s disease and we all are particularly nervous
about her contracting the virus. During our virtual Easter celebration, always the busy body, she sewed masks for local
families and care-providers. With the oncoming summer and longer daylight hours, I hope we can get the pandemic
under grips and look forward to some semblance of a field season. I keep spirits high by imagining visiting my family
and enjoying summer field work.

Dougless Skinner, Newsletter Editor
Fairbanks
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The incredibly strange period we are currently living
in has a lot of us worried, frustrated or just generally
on edge. I mostly fall into the frustrated category. As
one who is not a social butterfly in even the best of
times, the “social distancing” required in response to
the COVID-19 threat does not bother me much. But
the associated closure of restaurants, coffee shops and
watering holes that prevents me from casually
meeting with friends is frustrating. Like most
everyone else, I'm just trying to adapt to the situation
and not be dumb. And I'm doing even more reading
than usual, even tackling and getting through a few
particularly challenging books that have sat untouched
on my bookshelves for years.

I'm also getting shaggy enough to realize that I'll have
to take up the scissors and cut my own hair soon,
despite the shaming that will undoubtedly ensue once
I'm finally able to again make an appointment with my
regular, wise-cracking “barber”: a good, fun

person who is surely going through hard times right
now since her job has been shut down. Or maybe I'll
just grow shaggier to present her with a bigger
challenge down the road.

With respect to the Alaska Journal of Anthropology,
the current circumstances have impacts of varying
types on authors, reviewers and the journal staff.

Library, university and office d osures are restricting
access to certain research materials and the overall en-
vironment of life right now in itself can be a
distraction from scholarly work. Impacts on my own
research projects are a mixed bag: one project requires
serious research time at an out of town museum that I
cannot go to due to travel restrictions, whereas

others are receiving renewed attention because I
suddenly have more time on my hands.

Finally, I was saddened by the recent, COVID-19
related death of John Prine, one of my favorite folk
musicians. So his voluminous and entertaining music
has been a topic of conversation in email
communications with several of my close friends. This
tends to lead me to pondering. The other day I found
myself wondering if something positive might come
out of this crisis? I want to believe that science and
facts might once again be recognized as valid and u
seful, and carnival barkers will be recognized for what
they are. I want to believe that will happen but I'm too
jaded to think that it actually will.

Ken Pratt, Co-Editor,
Alaska Journal of Anthropology
Anchorage
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Thank you to all those who attended

SPO tlight on and presented!
the AkAA Our sincere appreciation to the

National Park Service in Fairbanks

47th Annua l for hosting the AKAA 47th Annual
Meeting from February 26-29, 2020.
Meeting




Alaska Anthropological Association Provides
Anti-Harassement Policy & Training

At the opening of the 47th Annual Meeting of the Alaska Anthropological Association, held February 26-29,
2020 in Fairbanks, the board provided a training workshop on our new anti-harassment policy. Facilitated by
two trainers from STAR (Standing Together Against Rape) from Anchorage, this session helped members to
understand our policy and provided tools to prevent and respond to harassment.

Combining the popular Green Dot
bystander intervention curriculum with
the specifics of our anti-harassment
policy, STAR trainers thoroughly

covered definitions of harassment, its
impact on individuals and society, and
how we as AKAA members can
contribute to a culture of respect. Some
important take-aways were examples of
unacceptable behaviors, the three
methods of intervening (direct, get help,
distract) if you see harassment, how to
report unacceptable behaviors to the
AKAA board, and possible disciplinary
actions for offenders.

Our excellent STAR facilitators were impressed
with the thoroughness of our policy and provided
a truly useful training for our members. To view
this presentation from our annual meeting, please
go to https://www.alaskaanthropology.org/wp-con-
tent/uploads/2020/03/Preventing-and-Respond-
ing-to-Sexual-Harassment-2.27.20.pdf.

And as always, please reach out to a board member
if you have any questions.

Britteny M. Howell, External Affairs
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We are writing to thank everyone who, on an
extremely short notice during the weekend of March
21-22, was able to come through with letters, phone
calls, and video-recorded messages to UAF
Chancellor Dan White in support of the UAF
Anthropology Department and our programs. We
realize that, in addition to the approximately 70
letters that we know of, a number of you sent support
statements to Chancellor White without a “cc” or a
forward to the Anthropology Department, and thus
we were not able to thank you personally. We
therefore appreciate this opportunity to extend our
deep heartfelt gratitude to everyone in the Alaska
anthropology community via the AKAA newsletter.

This astounding turn of events began to unfold late
in the evening on Friday, March 20, when at 9:20 pm
the UAF community received an email entitled
Expedited academic program review: Early
indications of feedback from the Office of the
Chancellor. Having fared strongly in the expedited
review evaluation by the committee that conducted
the review, we were much surprised to read in
Chancellor White’s email that all of the
undergraduate and graduate Anthropology
programs were being considered for elimination. The
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University of Alaska
Fairbanks, Alaska
https://www.alaska.edu/alaska/

campuses.php

stated Monday noon deadline for contacting the
Office of the Chancellor with any feedback
exacerbated the gravity of the situation and the
urgent need for a swift, effective response. In tandem
with the weekend-long teamwork in preparing the
Anthropology Department’s response statement, we
reached out to our students, alumni, and colleagues.
A number of you in turn shared our SOS within your
professional networks.

It was relatively shortly into the weekend that, deeply
moved and highly energized by the volume, diversity,
and thoroughness of the letters pouring in from our
allies, we knew the Chancellor would be presented
with an extraordinary opportunity to learn about the
nearly a century of contributions by the UAF
Anthropology Department, our ongoing
collaborations with institutions and communities on
every continent - especially within the Circumpolar
North - and the utterly impressive achievements of
UAF Anthropology program alumni. The letters and
video-recordings came from students, alumni,
professional societies, State and Federal agencies,
Indigenous organizations and Tribal entities, and
research and educational institutions from around
the world. Continued on page 17...



Early on Monday, March 23, Chancellor White’s
assistant Jeannie Phillips very kindly confirmed that
she would deliver a printed copy of each letter
directly into the Chancellor’s hands. It was that same
Monday afternoon that everyone at UAF received the
final recommendations from the Chancellor, with
Anthropology no longer listed among the programs
being considered for elimination. While that was by
no means a moment of celebration, as these continue
to be very difficult times at UAF and the elimination
of any program is a sad loss for students and the
university, we did breathe a sigh of relief.

Stressful as it was, this experience has provided a
great lesson on the power of collegiality and
teamwork, a reminder of the strong foundations

laid by our predecessors (and thereby of our own
responsibility to continue building upon them with
honor and dedication), a much-appreciated chance to
hear from you and to rejoice in the rich professional
accomplishments of colleagues of whom many are
UAF Anthropology alumni, and a testimony to the
indisputable fact that we are all part of a supportive
and diversely talented community. No one should be
reading work-related emails that come at 9:20 pm on
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a Friday night, but we are sure glad that we did, and
we are grateful that so many of you read the call-for-
help emails we sent shortly thereafter.

The official final decision on all of the University of
Alaska programs will be announced following the
June meeting of the Board of Regents, but we have
good reasons for cautious optimism with regard to
the Anthropology programs here at UAF. It is in great
part due to the incredible show of support of our
allies who swiftly came to our rescue. We see you, we
value you, and we thank you with all our hearts.

Sincerely,
Anthropology Department Faculty,
University of Alaska Fairbanks
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Place and Power
Alaska Historical Society Annual Conference
Sitka, Alaska, October 14-17, 2020
Call for Papers

SITHA FROM WOTE R, SHOWI

ey

Sitka from water, showing the Three Sisters in the background. Sitka Harbor-7, Alaska State Library Photo Collection.

“Place and Power” is the theme for the 2020 Alaska Historical Society Conference, to be held in
Sitka, October 14-17. Gathering in Sitka while the community commemorates the 1867 transfer of
Alaska from Russia to the United States provides a fitting location for exploring larger questions of
power relations over time, such as how governmental laws and policies impact Alaskans and shape
our understanding of history and identity.

Millennia of Tlingit history are marked in clan houses, place names and clan histories intimately
connected with specific places. The power relationship between the Russian American Company
colony at Sitka and the Tlingit people is represented in the Fort Site from the Battle of 1804, now
the Sitka National Historical Park, and in surviving structures such as the Russian Bishop’s House
and St Michael’s Orthodox Cathedral. The struggle between Alaska Native people and the U.S.
government is also represented in the history of the Alaska Native Brotherhood Hall, Sheldon
Jackson School, and Mt. Edgecumbe High School.

Conference sessions are being planned on Women’s Suffrage, the 50th Anniversary of the Alaska
Native Claims Settlement Act (ANCSA), and the Legacy of Richard Nelson. The West, including
Alaska, was ahead of the nation in recognizing the rights of women, thereby challenging us to ask
how place influenced attitudes and what effect the Progressive Movement had on Alaskans and
their views on women’s rights. Next year, 2021, marks the 50th anniversary of the passage of
ANCSA, a major political settlement with profound consequences for Native sovereignty, subsistence
rights, and governmental regulations on land use. The death of noted anthropologist and nature
writer Richard Nelson provides a chance to examine a legacy of recording Native relationships to
place and discuss how spiritual lessons learned from elders influenced his own understanding of
place.

In addition to the planned sessions, papers on all topics related to Alaska history are welcome.
Presentations are limited to 20 minutes, and all presenters must register for the conference.

To submit a proposal, please send your presentation title, an abstract of no more
than 100 words, and two sentences about yourself to Rachel Mason, Program Chair,
rachel mason@nps.gov. Proposals are due May 31, 2020.




2020 NPS Alaska Archaeology Month Poster: Antler!






